Marquette University

e-Publications@Marquette

Political Science Faculty Research and **Publications**

Political Science, Department of

3-2021

Social Policy Responses To COVID-19 In Canada and The United States: Explaining Policy Variations Between Two Liberal Welfare **State Regimes**

Daniel Beland McGill University

Shannon Dinan Bishop's University

Philip Rocco Marquette University, philip.rocco@marquette.edu

Alex Waddan University of Leicester

Follow this and additional works at: https://epublications.marguette.edu/polisci_fac



Part of the Political Science Commons

Recommended Citation

Beland, Daniel; Dinan, Shannon; Rocco, Philip; and Waddan, Alex, "Social Policy Responses To COVID-19 In Canada and The United States: Explaining Policy Variations Between Two Liberal Welfare State Regimes" (2021). Political Science Faculty Research and Publications. 83.

https://epublications.marquette.edu/polisci_fac/83

Marquette University

e-Publications@Marquette

Political Science Faculty Research and Publications/College of Arts and Sciences

This paper is NOT THE PUBLISHED VERSION.

Access the published version via the link in the citation below.

Social Policy and Administration, Vol. 55, No. 2 (March 2021): 280-294. <u>DOI</u>. This article is © Wiley and permission has been granted for this version to appear in <u>e-Publications@Marquette</u>. Wiley does not grant permission for this article to be further copied/distributed or hosted elsewhere without the express permission from Wiley.

Social Policy Responses To COVID-19 In Canada and The United States: Explaining Policy Variations Between Two Liberal Welfare State Regimes

Daniel Béland
McGill University, Montreal, Quebec, Canada
Shannon Dinan
Bishop's University, Sherbrooke, Quebec, Canada
Philip Rocco
Marquette University, Milwaukee, Wisconsin
Alex Waddan
University of Leicester, Leicester, England

Abstract

Canada and the United States are often grouped together as liberal welfare-state regimes, with broadly similar levels of social spending. Yet, as the COVID-19 pandemic reveals, the two countries engage in highly divergent approaches to social policymaking during a massive public health emergency. Drawing on evidence from the first 5 months of the pandemic, this article compares social policy measures taken by the United States and Canadian governments in response to COVID-19. In general, we show that Canadian responses were both more rapid and comprehensive than those of the United States. This variation, we argue, can be explained by analysing the divergent political institutions, pre-existing policy legacies, and variations in cross-partisan consensus, which have all shaped national decision-making in the middle of the crisis.

1 INTRODUCTION

As COVID-19 hit North America, it took a heavy toll in terms of lives lost and economic damage in both Canada and the United States. By early September 2020, according to data collected by the John Hopkins Coronavirus Resource Center (2020), the United States had suffered more than 190,000 fatalities due to the virus and Canada was approaching a total of 9,200 deaths. As a public health response to limit the spread of the disease, both countries had adopted measures limiting individual freedoms to associate and in effect continue normal economic life. In both countries, federal arrangements were front and centre, as the extent and duration of these "lockdowns" varied by state and province, but the economic consequences were felt nationwide. By the standards of China, the lockdown restrictions were somewhat liberal but nevertheless were unprecedented in modern times. The economic fall-out was immediate and stark with dramatic falls in GDP predicted as a consequence of these public health measures (OECD, 2020a). The extraordinarily rapid downturns produced extreme pressure for a range of immediate policy responses from government. Under these circumstances, it was only the state, rather than the private sector, that had the fiscal capacity to provide support for individual households and the economy.

This article investigates social policy responses to COVID-19 in both Canada and the US. While both of these countries are known to have liberal welfare state regimes (Esping-Andersen, 1990; Myles, 1998), the scope and pace of policy change varied greatly during the first months of the COVID-19 crisis, as Canada enacted proportionally bolder emergency measures than the United States while responding more rapidly to this pandemic than its southern neighbour. These differences can be explained, we argue, by analysing divergent policy legacies, political institutions and partisan polarisation across the two countries. Specifically, Canada's quick response can be attributed to distinct pre-existing social policy legacies, a parliamentary system with fewer institutional veto points, and a greater level of cross-partisan consensus.

The article begins with an overview of the measures enacted in both countries across multiple policy areas during the first months of the pandemic, especially from March to June 2020. This comparative analysis leads to a Discussion section that stresses and explains key differences between the two countries. The Conclusion assesses whether permanent social policy changes could come out of the crisis before assessing whether the politics of austerity could emerge as a response to the fiscal stress trigged by the economic downturn associated with the pandemic.

2 FROM THE PANDEMIC TO THE ECONOMIC CRISIS

One aspect of the 'liberal welfare regime' is a comparatively low level of social spending (Esping-Andersen, **1990**). In 2019, social spending represented 18.7% of GDP in the United States and 17.3% of GDP in Canada. Both figures are below the OECD (Organisation for Economic Co-Operation and Development) average for that year, which was 20.1% of GDP and well below, Germany, the biggest economy in Europe at 25.1% of GDP (OECD, **2020b**).

Yet while both countries are broadly similar in terms of their levels of social spending, their social policy architectures differ markedly. Such differences are related to variations in both policy design and political institutions, particularly federalism. First, in terms of policy design, Canada relies extensively on universal benefits and services. This is not the case of the United States, which operates a mix of social insurance and social assistance programmes (Béland & Waddan, 2017). Simultaneously, with both countries being federations, the territorial organisation of benefits varies within and between countries from one policy area to the next. Particularly crucial here is the fact that, in Canada, Employment Insurance (EI) is a purely federal programme (Courchene & Allan, 2009) while, in the United States, Unemployment Insurance (UI) is decentralised, as each state operates its own UI system (Woodbury, 2014).

While these policy infrastructures differed, the economic outlook for both countries before the pandemic was positive despite uncertainty caused by geopolitical tensions. Unemployment levels were at record lows in both countries and government debt was under control. Although, in 2019 the debt-to-GDP ratio was more than three times higher in the United States than in Canada, the interest rate being paid on that debt was at near historical lows (Desilver, 2019). Even though growth slowed in 2019, the US had experienced its longest period of sustained economic growth on record over the previous decade and the unemployment rate was only 3.5% in December 2019 (Bureau of Labor Statistics, 2020b). In Canada, growth had slowed by the end of 2019, but the economic outlook was positive for 2020 (Bank of Canada, 2020). Highly dependent on international trade (especially trade with the United States), Canada's economic outlook was buoyed by the expected ratification of the latest iteration of the North American free trade agreement, the Canada—United States—Mexico Agreement, after 3 years of negotiations and revisions stemming from President Trump's pledge to renegotiate the existing trade deal amongst the three countries. Furthermore, labour markets were strong in most provinces. With its dependence on the price of oil, Alberta was a notable exception, but overall unemployment was also quite low in Canada, at 4.8% in 2019 (Statistics Canada, 2020c).

Even so, during the first 2 months of the crisis, on a per capita basis, COVID-19 proved deadlier in the United States than in Canada. This situation related in part to the erratic and contentious leadership of the White House, which contrasted with the more scientifically based and consensual approach adopted by the Trudeau government, which mostly collaborated with the provinces instead of arguing with them (Beauchamp, 2020). Overall, Canada experienced a high level of partisan and public consensus over COVID-19, a situation that contrasted with both the regional tensions between Ottawa and several provinces such as Alberta that existed before the pandemic and the strong partisan divides and intergovernmental tensions prevailing in the United States (Merkley et al., 2020). Beyond the immediate political responses to the pandemic, another factor reflecting long-term policy developments that may have led to worse outcomes in the Unites States than in Canada is the lack of universal health care in the former country (Panetta, 2020), as well as the uneven quality of care available and the under resourcing of some public hospitals (New York Times, 2020a).

As of early September 2020, in the United States, the COVID-19 mortality rate was 58.34 per 100,000 inhabitants, compared to only 24.84 in Canada (John Hopkins Coronavirus Resource Center, 2020). Yet, national figures do not tell the full story, especially in these two large federal countries. This is the case because some states/provinces had mortality rates that proved far higher than the national average (New York Times, 2020b). Finally, beyond these dramatic territorial disparities within each country, some demographic groups proved more vulnerable than others. This is particularly the case of older people, who accounted for most COVID-19 deaths on both sides of the border. In the United States, racial disparities in infection rates have also become an issue in the debate over the impact of COVID-19 (Serwer, 2020). Data on racial disparities was not systematically collected in Canada, but there was evidence that black and immigrant communities were disproportionately impacted in that country as well (Choi, Zajacova, Haan, & Denice, 2020).

Lockdown and social distancing measures enacted in response to COVID-19 also had measurable impacts on key economic indicators in both the US and Canada. In the United States, Gross Domestic Product fell by 5% between the fourth quarter of 2019 and the first quarter of 2020, reflecting primarily a decrease in services, health care, food services and accommodations. It further decreased by an annualised rate of 32.9% in the second quarter of 2020 (BEA, 2020), which was the sharpest contraction since World War II when modern record keeping measures were introduced. Between February and March, Canada's real GDP fell by 7.2%, with the sharpest declines in key service sectors, including accommodation and food services, educational services, transportation and retail trade (Statistics Canada, 2020a). Real GDP continued to fall by 11.8% between March and April but increased slightly by 4.5% between April and May. This means real GDP fell by 14.7% in Canada during the confinement. By June of 2020, unemployment stood at 12.3% in Canada and 11.1% in the US (OECD, 2020c). Both countries also exhibited significant sectoral variation in unemployment rates. The various parts of the leisure and hospitality industries saw a 48.3% drop in the number of employees between February and April, while there was only a 3% drop in the numbers employed in financial activities (Paine, 2020). The former sector saw some recovery through June (Bureau of Labor Statistics, 2020a), but then renewed lockdown measures affecting bars and restaurants were implemented in several southern and western states in July. The Canadian accommodation and food services sector posted comparable losses. Other hard-hit sectors in both countries included wholesale and retail trade, as well as transportation. There were demographic variations as well. The US unemployment rate was higher for women (11.7%) than men (10.6%), and higher for black and Hispanic workers (15.4% and 14.5%, respectively) than white workers (10.1%) (Bureau of Labor Statistics, 2020a). There was greater gender parity in Canada, by contrast, with unemployment for adult men (25 years and older) at 12.1% and adult women at 12.7% (Statistics Canada, 2020b).

3 POLICY RESPONSES

This section draws on a review of public and media documents to compare the scale and speed of social policy responses to COVID-19 in Canada and the United States. Our review comprised the areas of employment protection, unemployment protection, health care, social assistance and family policies, and housing (see Table 1 for summary). We conclude with a review of fiscal realities facing these policy arenas in the near term.

TABLE 1. Summary of social policy responses to COVID-19

	Canada	United States
Employment protection	 CEWS Employment protection, wage subsidy Temporary supports (varies at province level) 	PPP employment protection, wage subsidy to business
Unemployment protection	CERB unemployment benefits	 PEUC unemployment benefit PUAP unemployment PUCP unemployment Temporary unemployment extension from disaster relief fund
Social assistance/family	 CBB one-off payment Goods & Services tax Credit One-off payment to low-income seniors Assistance to individuals (varies at province level) 	 SNAP food assistance One-off payment per household
Health care		Enhanced Medicaid match rates

Housing	Federal funding for mortgage	Temporary eviction moratoria
	pools	(federal/state)
	 Rental assistance payments 	 Rental assistance payments (varies
	(varies at province level)	at state level)

3.1 Employment protection

Canada has centralised unemployment protection in its EI programme, however employment protection is a competence shared with its provinces. Most workers in Canada are covered by provincial employment legislation with the federal government only being able to legislate employment in its areas of jurisdiction. As the pandemic began to affect labour markets, employment protection regulations in many provinces were relaxed to allow businesses to let go of unnecessary staff and defer payments and credits for workers compensation and employment standards. The most common response in Canada was to avoid large-scale redundancies by encouraging affected businesses to continue to employ their workers through massive subsidies.

This effort at employment protection began on March 25 with the central government's creation of a 3-month Temporary 10% Wage Subsidy to increase liquidity for eligible businesses by reducing the amount of payroll deductions given to Revenue Canada. This was followed by a bolder initiative, the Canada Emergency Wage Subsidy (CEWS) on April 11. The retroactive subsidy covers up to 75% of employees' salary for up to 3 months for businesses severely impacted by the crisis. Criteria were modified multiple times during the crisis to expand eligibility and extend benefits past the initial June end-date. When announced, the CEWS was Canada's most expensive emergency social policy measure at an estimated \$73 billion CAD. However, the policy did not prove as popular as expected, delivering only \$31.73 billion CAD in subsidies by the end of August (Government of Canada, **2020b**). Explanations for low CEWS take-up include long delays and eligibility criteria, which increased uncertainty for businesses (Harris, **2020a**).

Some smaller initiatives were also adopted. Students ineligible for EI and existing benefits were targeted by the Canada Emergency Student Benefit. However, this initiative was never implemented due to a conflict of interest scandal involving the Prime Minister, Finance Minister Bill Morneau (who resigned in the wake of the scandal), and WE Charity, a non-profit organization that had initially been tasked to implement the programme (Jackson, **2020**). Provinces created temporary supports as stop gaps to ensure individuals unable to work during the crisis had access to financial assistance. Examples of this include Quebec's Temporary Aid for Workers Programme, Saskatchewan's Self-Isolation Support Programme and Leave for Employees during Public Health Emergencies, Alberta's Emergency Isolation Support, and the Yukon's Paid Sick Leave Rebate for employers. In most provinces minimum wages were not changed, but provincial governments did adopt bonuses for frontline workers, especially those working in long-term care facilities, and encouraged employers in relevant sectors to do the same.

Where employment protection is concerned, the United States lacked appropriate policy instruments to ensure that workers could remain on payrolls in the middle of the economic shutdown. Instead, Congress appropriated \$660 billion for a temporary emergency programme, known as the Paycheck Protection Programme (PPP), which was targeted at the small business sector and administered by the Small Business Administration. While the funding for the programme was arguably adequate, its structure yielded perverse results. First, the initial funding for the programme ran out almost immediately, and banks that administered the stimulus dollars often required businesses to carry a pre-existing line of credit to apply. Second, as initially passed, PPP was a loan programme that converted into a grant as long as businesses used 75% of the funding they received for payroll over an 8-week period. By June, Congress had revised the programme, lowering the threshold to 60% and extending the payroll period through the end of 2020. This shift allowed businesses to push off rehiring workers

and converted the programme's effects from *paycheck* protection to *small-business* protection. As one analysis suggested, had the \$510 billion programme given funds directly to workers, each worker at every small business in the United States would have received roughly \$8,650 dollars (Klein, **2020**). At the subnational level, 19 states and 16 cities developed small-business assistance programmes of their own. Yet as with PPP, these programmes largely targeted funds at small businesses rather than employees themselves (Tregurtha, **2020**).

3.2 Unemployment protection

Canada's UI system, known as EI, is purely federal and centralised. However, this programme features relatively low benefits and strict eligibility criteria, which vary from one region of the country to the next in relationship to unemployment rates. Overall, in normal times, fewer than half of the unemployed qualify for EI benefits, which is a serious limitation (Lim, **2020**).

Probably because of these eligibility issues and the fact that the sudden and massive influx of applicants during the COVID-19 crisis created tremendous administrative challenges as far as processing an unprecedentedly large number of EI claims during a very short period (Roman, 2020), the federal government decided to create a new temporary programme alongside EI to deliver emergency support to the unemployed in the swiftest manner possible. A purely federal programme sending checks to people through Service Canada and the Federal Revenue Agency, the Canada Emergency Response Benefit (CERB) is a massive yet temporary programme that is much more focused on delivering aid than on assessing eligibility criteria, something that is done after the checks are sent to individuals (Robson, 2020). Initially set to be phased out in early October 2020 and worth an estimated 24 billion CDN in total spending, the CERB provided '\$500 a week for up to 16 weeks' in taxable benefits to eligible workers who lost their income because of the COVID-19 crisis. Adopted on March 25, 2020, the CERB was expanded a few weeks later, on April 15, to cover contract, part-time, and seasonal workers, who had initially been excluded from the programme (Harris, 2020b). This benefit proved more popular than expected with \$72.55 billion CAD spent by the end of August, more than double initial government projections (Government of Canada, 2020a). The creation of the CERB took place in the context of an ongoing debate on both universal and targeted forms of minimum income in Canada (Forget & Segal, 2020). Although, it soon became clear that many CERB recipients were not entitled to benefits and would have to repay them at a later stage (Cullen & Everson, 2020). Those who did qualify also faced varying federal and provincial clawbacks (Tweddle & Stapleton, 2020). Nonetheless, the fact that the new programme was able to distribute checks to 7.3 million Canadians by early May (Blewett, 2020) was labelled 'a bureaucratic miracle' (Taylor-Vaisey, 2020) on the part of the federal government that allowed this massive counter cyclical programme to take off almost immediately. This miracle was somewhat dampened by government confirmation of cyberattacks stealing account information in mid-August (Patel & Ling, 2020). Nonetheless, the CERB renewed interest in EI and social assistance reforms with former politicians, academics and policy wonks writing on the issue, many of whom argue in favour of a targeted version of minimum income in Canada and echo existing research on the subject (Blais, 2020; Jacques, 2020; Wright, 2020).

In contrast, in the United States, the reliance on a decentralised and administratively deficient UI framework weakened what were apparently similarly impressive counter-cyclical efforts (Rocco, Béland, & Waddan, 2020). In the United States, instead of a national UI system, the 1935 Social Security Act created a federal payroll tax system that incentivizes the states to create their own UI programmes subject to federal guidelines and policy prescriptions (Woodbury, 2014). Across the states, there are essentially three 'tiers' of UI insurance. Tier 1 is available in each state, financed through federal payroll taxes, and is available for up to 26 weeks. Tier 2, the Extended Benefits (EB) programme, is designed to automatically expand the programme during recessions, lengthening the benefit duration by 13 weeks (or, if states choose, 20 weeks). Tier 3 represents emergency benefit extensions passed by Congress during recessions. These 'tier 3' benefits are made even more significant

given that 'tier 2' benefits are designed to switch off as the unemployment rate falls relative to the prior 2 years, even if long-term unemployment persists.

The US response to COVID-19 thus depended crucially on the second and third tiers, but was also shaped by the fragmentation of eligibility criteria and benefit levels characterising the first tier. This is true because the emergency provisions under tiers 2 and 3 reproduce existing cross-state policy disparities. For example, under EB, states must extend the duration of benefits by 50% when insured unemployment reaches specified levels (Department of Labor (DOL), **2019**). Consequently, benefit durations continue to vary across states after EB kicks in. At the same time, the large discrepancies in benefit levels that existed before the crisis remain (for an overview of these initial differences see Department of Labor (DOL), **2020**).

Soon after the onset of COVID-19, Congress took emergency action to expand 'tier 3' benefits, providing \$1 billion in funding to states to process and expand unemployment benefits, an essential measure given significant declines in administrative grants to the states since the 1990s (Emsellem & Evermore, **2020**). More comprehensively, Congress enacted three temporary expansions to the UI system, including the Pandemic Emergency Unemployment Compensation, which extended regular unemployment benefits for 13 weeks; the Pandemic Unemployment Assistance programme, which offered benefits for up to 39 weeks, including to the self-employed and other workers who would not usually qualify for UI; and the Federal Pandemic Unemployment Compensation programme, which boosted benefits by \$600 dollars per week (Gigante, Mufson, & Martin, **2020**).

Despite the introduction of these unprecedented emergency programmes, access to UI benefits remained uneven across the states, due to a combination of administrative challenges and political struggles overextending UI benefits (Goger, Loh, & George, 2020). In Wisconsin, the legislature's delay in waiving the 1-week waiting period for UI caused the state to forgo an additional \$25 million in support under the CARES Act (Beck, 2020). In Florida, where only 5% of UI applicants received benefits during the first month of the COVID-19 crisis due largely to administrative problems, Democrats accused Republican Governor Ron DeSantis of not using the full range of his powers to increase access to UI benefits (Fineout, 2020). Beyond Florida, in April 2020, millions of Americans struggled to access UI benefits and some states like Ohio postponed the implementation of emergency measures such as PUA until mid-May (Nielson, 2020). Difficulties in accessing state UI systems contributed significantly to a lag in the receipt of benefits. If the 23 million who the Bureau of Labor Statistics reported as unemployed in April of 2020 received average UI payments for the full month, the total of UI payments would have been double what was actually paid out (Nunn et al., 2020). Equally important, emergency benefits enacted by Congress were designed to expire at the end of July 2020, despite Congressional Budget Office projections that unemployment would be well over 10% at that point (Swagel, 2020). As that deadline approached Democrats urged an extension of the emergency measures, but some Senate Republicans protested that the benefit levels were too generous and provided a disincentive to people to return to work (O'Brian, 2020). This came as the country saw the nineteenth consecutive week of more than 1 million new unemployment claims (Siegel & Van Dam, 2020). Facing pressure to act in the absence of legislation from Congress, President Trump released an executive order in August that allowed governors to redeploy existing Disaster Relief Funds to create a temporary federal unemployment extension of \$300 per week, with the option to kick in an additional \$100 per week. Yet a combination of pre-existing revenue shortfalls and a lack of clear federal guidance delayed, and in some cases prevented, states from taking advantage of Trump's offer (Broadwater, Cochrane, Mervosh, & Rappeport, 2020).

3.3 Social assistance and family policies

While the virus is indiscriminate, there are groups that are made more vulnerable due to living conditions and chronic illnesses (Noppert, **2020**). These people are more prevalent amongst those on social assistance. In

Canada, the federal and provincial governments increased spending and relaxed criteria for several existing social assistance programmes. This includes programmes for indigenous communities, women's shelters, homeless populations, food banks and youth as well as some policies for low-income seniors. For example, low-income families eligible for the Goods and Services Tax Credit would also receive a one-time payment. On May 12, Trudeau announced a one-time payment of up to \$500 CAD for low-income seniors and those on the quasi universal Old Age Security (Harris, **2020a**, **2020b**). Several provinces also relocated the homeless to reduce transmission levels within this group (Vennavally-Rao & Bogart, **2020**).

With schools and daycares closed across the country, governments sought to increase transfers to families. And while the federal government does not have jurisdiction over social assistance, it does have the ability to influence policies via financial transfers. At the federal level, the Canada Child Benefit is an income-tested benefit that targets middle and low-income voters (Banting & Myles, **2016**). Maintaining its commitment to middle-class families, the Liberal government temporarily increased this flagship policy with a one-time increase of \$300 per child in May (PMO, **2020**). Quebec and Ontario governments also targeted families by increasing childcare payments and tax credits.

The United States does not have any form of family allowance or child benefit programme at the federal level. The Aid to Families with Dependent Children (AFDC) programme, which had provided a cash benefit to particularly vulnerable, mostly single parent, low-income families, was abolished and replaced by Temporary Assistance to Needy Families (TANF) in 1996. TANF receipt was time limited and much more contingent on perceived work effort and served fewer poor families. As COVID-19 hit, the Administration for Children and Families (2020) issued guidance to states about how they could use some flexibility in TANF regulations to assist families. This included waiving work requirements in the programme or extending emergency payments for a short period through non-recurrent short-term benefits. Several states did waive or ease their work requirements and some also put their 'time limit clocks' on hold (Burnside, 2020a), but these changes impacted only a very limited number of families and TANF remained a marginal source of support for low-income families further distressed by COVID-19 (Burnside, 2020b). The CARES Act did extend TANF funding through the end of November 2020 but did not offer any increased funding to states or address work requirement rules (Falk, 2020).

As TANF served a diminishing population the Supplemental Nutritional Assistance Programme (SNAP) became a much more important source of support for low-income households. Regularly assisting one in eight Americans, SNAP expands automatically to cover an increased number of eligible recipients during economic downturns. In addition to this normal stabilising response, over the opening weeks of the crisis most states took advantage of opportunities to apply for waivers allowed by the Families First Coronavirus Response Act to provide extra aid through the programme. As reported by the Center on Budget and Policy Priorities (2020) in mid-June 'All states have boosted emergency supplementary benefits, the vast majority have taken steps to ease SNAP administration and maintain participation, and over 40 have been approved for school meal replacement benefits'. In practical terms, this meant that households would receive improved benefits and that new applicants and those households needing to recertify their claims would have to navigate a simplified process. Yet, these expansions and easing of access requirements should not be exaggerated. The new flexible arrangements were temporary 'and contingent on both a federal public health emergency and a state declaration of an emergency or disaster declaration'. In addition, states needed to apply to renew these programme waivers every month.

Further to adjusting these existing programmes, the CARES Act provided income from the federal government directly to many households. Under this law, each household that filed taxes in 2019 received a payment of \$1,200 per adult and an extra \$500 per dependent child. This was paid out to individuals earning up to \$75,000 and was then phased downwards to zero for people earning \$99,000. This money was a one-off payment. This

disappointed some more liberal Democrats who had pushed for a series of regular monthly payments. Though it did represent a push back against early Senate GOP proposals that called for a minimum income from 2019 tax filings or a phase-in of the payment so that the very poor would get less money than the middle class (Matthews, **2020**).

3.4 Health care

In Canada, the COVID-19 crisis exerted pressure on the health care system, as spending increased to address this public health emergency. Simultaneously, the crisis revealed the extent of the challenges facing Canada's long-term care facilities. In Canada, long-term care, just like health care more generally, falls under provincial jurisdiction and the extent of federal fiscal support in the area remains limited.

A large proportion of people who died from COVID-19 were residents of both public and private long-term care facilities. The failure to contain the virus in many of these facilities proved so obvious that, in the two largest provinces, Ontario and Quebec, members of the armed forces were deployed in some of the hardest hit facilities. In this context, long-term care reform has moved to the centre of both federal and provincial policy agendas (Béland & Marier, **2020**).

In the United States, health financing arrangements, which rely heavily on a fragmented system of employer-sponsored insurance, public financing for aged, disabled, and low-income Americans, and public subsidies for individual market coverage, left millions of Americans vulnerable to losing insurance coverage as the result of the pandemic. Of the 31 million workers filing unemployment claims between March 1 and May 2, an estimated 26.8 million became uninsured. Forty-seven percent of these individuals were likely eligible for Medicaid coverage, while 31% were eligible for subsidised individual market coverage (which often comes with high costsharing). The remaining 22% were not eligible for coverage (Garfield, Claxton, Damico, & Levitt, 2020).

The responsiveness of public programmes as 'automatic stabilisers' depended on pre-existing state policies. In particular, states that did not expand Medicaid under the Affordable Care Act had wider coverage gaps into which newly uninsured Americans fell. Emergency programmes created by Congress enabled states to temporarily expand eligibility, by authorising a 6.2% point increase in federal Medicaid matching funds and required states to meet maintenance of eligibility conditions that ensured continuous coverage for current enrollees. Nevertheless, a surge in Medicaid enrolment spelled trouble for state Medicaid programmes, which rely extensively on financing from state governments, which cannot engage in counter-cyclical spending during economic crises. Four in ten states surveyed reported projected shortfalls in Medicaid budgets by the end of the fiscal year—prompting governors and state Medicaid directors to call for a temporary expansion of federal financing for Medicaid (Rudowitz & Hinton, 2020).

3.5 Housing

In Canada, the federal government promised \$50 billion CAD in funding to purchase insured mortgage pools. These mortgages are insured by the Canadian government in cases in which the buyer did not have enough capital to have their loan approved by their financial institution. This represents the largest single investment in the banking industry in Canada since the 2007–2008 financial crisis. The federal government also requested banks work on a case-by-case basis with homeowners affected by COVID-19 to ensure they may continue to make their payments in the long-term. Housing initiatives varied across the provinces. British Columbia provided the most generous support with \$300–500 a month in a Temporary Rental Supplement.

In the United States, COVID-19 also accentuated a pre-existing housing crisis. Even prior to the pandemic, as many as 15% of US households reported being housing insecure. With massive unemployment that followed from the health crisis, as many as 1 in 3 Americans lost their ability to pay rent. In the CARES Act, Congress enacted emergency measures to support renters, including a temporary moratorium on eviction filings and

other protections for tenants in federally supported rental properties and federally supported mortgages. Nevertheless, only a small percentage of respondents to a national survey reported benefiting from these federal policy provisions (Grinstein-Weiss, Gupta, Chun, Lee, & Despard, 2020). State policies to protect renters and homeowners also varied widely. While many states enacted eviction moratoria at the beginning of the pandemic, these soon began to sunset, even as unemployment remained high. By August of 2020, fewer than half of the states maintained moratoria on each of the five phases of eviction (Regional Housing Legal Services (RHLS), 2020). Cash assistance to renters also varied throughout the states. Thirty-nine states had statewide emergency rental assistance programmes. In 11 states, emergency rental assistance was available only through local governments. Whereas, a large number of cities in some states (as many as 23 in Massachusetts) maintained their own emergency rental assistance programmes; few cities in other states, such as Wisconsin and Georgia, maintained similar programmes (National Low Income Housing Coalition (NLIHC), 2020). With months to go before the election and a simmering crisis, the Trump administration took action in the form of an emergency order issued by the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, barring evictions for most renters until the end of the year. While this forestalled many of the immediate effects of the housing crisis, the absence of relief payments for renters and homeowners ensured that the problem would re-emerge once the new moratorium ended (Badger, 2020).

3.6 Fiscal realities

While tax policy was not the primary means of emergency relief, both governments used their respective tax codes to ease the economic burdens of individuals and businesses (Deloitte, **2020a**; Deloitte, **2020b**). Yet, by far the most significant developments in fiscal policy were on the spending side.

In Canada, the most important news has been the advent of large federal and provincial deficits, a situation that stems from both increased spending and revenue losses stemming from the sudden economic slowdown triggered by COVID-19. For instance, on July 8, 2020, the Trudeau government announced that the federal deficit for the 2020–2021 fiscal year would climb to \$343 billion CDN or 15.9% of GDP (Curry & Leblanc, 2020). As for the provinces, territories and municipalities, they face even greater fiscal challenges than the federal government (Béland, Lecours, Paquet, & Tombe, 2020).

In the US, the fiscal response to COVID-19 varied across levels of government. State and local governments faced steep revenue losses. Between 2020 and 2022, state governments were projected to experience a \$650 billion revenue shortfall, while city governments were set to experience a \$360 billion shortfall (Leachman, 2020; National League of Cities, 2020). In mid-May, House Democrats' proposals for a multi trillion-dollar discretionary fiscal support programme passed along largely partisan lines but failed to gain traction in a Republican-controlled Senate. Yet even though the deficit impact of Congress's COVID-19 relief legislation was significant—roughly \$2.4 trillion dollars—it was likely far too limited to have the significant counter-cyclical effects necessary to generate a fast economic recovery (Federal Open Market Committee, 2020).

4 DISCUSSION

The preceding analysis reveals several fundamental sources of divergence between the US and Canadian social policy responses to the COVID-19 pandemic. First, as shown in the cases of unemployment protection and health care, Canada possessed a social policy architecture that enabled a quicker response to rapidly emerging conditions. For example, Canada's universal single-payer system meant that massive unemployment did not translate into historic waves of health insurance losses, as it did in the United States. Where unemployment was concerned, the centralised nature of the Canadian EI system enabled emergency funding (in the form of the CERB) to be enacted and implemented rather quickly. The decentralised UI system in the United States, by contrast, posed a structural impediment to the implementation of emergency policies. While Congress did enact

an unprecedented temporary extension of the programme, it was set to expire at the end of July 2020, as the pandemic and its economic exigencies persisted.

Relatedly, in the areas of housing and social assistance, the singularly residual character of the US welfare state appeared to require, but not to generate, more significant emergency policy responses. As for family policy, there is simply no American analogue to the Canadian Child Care Benefit, which the Trudeau government temporarily expanded during the crisis. While the US did make emergency adjustments to SNAP and offered a one-time income-support payment to individuals and families, these measures lacked the comprehensiveness of the Canadian response. Furthermore, COVID-19 only accentuated the pre-existing housing crisis in the US caused by chronic underinvestment in public housing subsidies.

Second, the greater power concentration in Canada's parliamentary system contributed to a faster federal response than in the United States, where checks and balances tend to slow down legislative approval. Although Prime Minister Trudeau heads a minority government, swift action was easier to take in Canada because of its weak and unelected Senate and a fusion of executive and legislative power that increases policy coordination. In fact, the configuration of the US government (divided control of Congress, with a single party holding control of both the Senate and the White House) has made it particularly difficult to revise or expand discretionary emergency relief programmes in the early days of the pandemic.

Third, despite several moments of bipartisan consensus, US political parties also exhibit an extraordinary level of polarisation relative to their Canadian peers. This only accentuates the gridlock caused by divided control of Congress, further frustrating the development of emergency relief programmes. By contrast, Canadian political parties have overall demonstrated a stronger consensus. Although most provinces had conservative governments at the onset of the pandemic, collaboration with the Trudeau Liberal government proved relatively seamless, despite occasional criticisms of federal initiatives such as the CERB, which some premiers criticised for its lack of work incentives.

To be sure, there were some similarities in the Canadian and US responses. For example, where the truly novel features of the crisis demanded new forms of emergency relief, both countries faced implementation issues. In the case of Canadian employment protection, strict eligibility requirements and a backlog of applications hindered take-up of the CEWS. The US's PPP programme allowed banks to play a gate-keeping role in policy implementation and was redesigned in ways that did not generate the stated goal of rehiring workers. Even so, our analysis suggests that major differences in the policy and institutional architectures of both countries continue to reverberate for their social policy responses to COVID-19.

5 CONCLUSION

The above analysis shows the social policy response to COVID-19 proved bolder and faster in Canada than in the United States because of a combination of three factors: policy legacies, political institutions and elite consensus/dissensus. What this analysis cannot do is assess the long-term impact of the social policy measures enacted in response to the pandemic. Although these measures are generally temporary in nature, the longer the pandemic and the related economic downturn last, the more likely it is that permanent changes to the welfare state occur. Moreover, the COVID-19 crisis has altered the social policy agenda in both countries in ways that could have lasting consequences. This is particularly the case in Canada, where long-term care reform in the provinces has moved onto the agenda and where lasting policy responses are already being debated. Problems in long-term care facilities were known before the beginning of the COVID-19 pandemic, but the number of deaths in these facilities increased the salience of the issue to the point of making reform significantly more likely than before (Béland & Marier, 2020).

The passage of the CARES Act with large bipartisan majorities in Congress very briefly suggested that US partisan polarisation, which had exacerbated the ever-present difficulties of policy making in an institutionally fragmented system, had been put aside in the face of the pandemic. This raised the possibility of more permanent fixes on issues addressed temporarily as part of the initial emergency legislation. For example, the Families First Coronavirus Response Act gave access to paid sick leave for workers suffering from COVID-19 symptoms (Long, 2020). Since only 12 states plus Washington DC had existing mandatory paid sick leave programmes, the obvious importance of keeping sick people away from work during the pandemic led to debate about whether there should be federal legislation establishing a permanent programme and thus bringing the US into line with all other OECD countries apart from South Korea (Desilver, 2020). That bipartisan moment did not last however, as illustrated by the fate of the HEROES Act, which was passed by the Democratic controlled House in May but was not given serious consideration in the Republican-controlled Senate with negotiations about a further possible support package extending into August. Thus, as health and economic conditions worsened, Congress pushed key decisions on social protection measures down the road. The pandemic clearly exposed the inequalities in US society and the ongoing risks associated with living in a low-income household, but the existing political fault lines on the benefits of expanding the social safety net saw only minor and temporary shifts rather than tectonic movement. Finally, we can say that, in both countries, the temporary measures enacted during the first months of the COVID-19 crisis did more to stress the limitation of existing social programmes than to bring about permanent change, which only remains a distant possibility in key policy areas, especially in the United States, because of the factors discussed above.

Another issue that might make it less likely for that permanent, expansionary policy changes to emerge in the immediate aftermath of the COVID-19 crisis is the advent of larger public deficits at the federal and the subnational level in both countries. In Canada, the fiscal situation of some provinces like Newfoundland and Labrador is especially dire and the present crisis is increasing talk of reforming fiscal federalism and specific federal transfers to the provinces and territories, which premiers were already criticising before the onset of the pandemic (Béland et al., **2020**). Similarly, American states and local governments are teetering on the edge of fiscal collapse, with significant revenue losses projected if Congress or the Federal Reserve do not step in to provide relief, either in the form of fiscal transfers or new forms of liquidity.

The possibility that the advent of large public deficits triggers the politics of austerity at both the federal and the subnational level in Canada and the United States will depend on electoral outcomes and partisan ideologies. In Canada, at the federal level, austerity is unlikely as long as the Liberals remain in power. Because they have a minority government, however, federal elections could occur sooner rather than later (i.e., if and when the Liberals lose confidence of Parliament). If the outcome of such an election is a Conservative majority government, austerity could move onto the agenda. As for the situation prevailing in the provinces and territories, it varies greatly from one jurisdiction to the next, depending on fiscal realities but also partisan configurations. The fact that conservative parties are in power in most provinces make austerity more likely at the subnational level than at the federal level, at least for the time being.

In the United States, the response to the pandemic quickly became mired in partisanship and election-year politics. This was reflected in the differing public health responses across states as President Trump encouraged a re-opening of the economy seemingly most concerned about his re-election chances. This in turn emphasised the importance of electoral outcomes. While still in the midst of the pandemic the Trump administration doubled down on its support for a legal challenge to the Affordable Care Act, which, if successful, would likely lead to the loss of health insurance for over 20 million Americans. On the other hand, the Democratic nominee for the 2020 election, former Vice President Biden was committed to expanding the provisions of the ACA and would likely come under pressure to push further to the left if he the Democrats controlled both chambers of Congress in January 2021. Under the current political configuration, it is unlikely that the pandemic will prove to

be a critical juncture leading to a transformation of the architecture of the US welfare state. Yet, dependent on election results and broader social mobilizations, it could add to pressures for expanding the safety net in some areas.

The public health and social policy situations in both Canada and the United States remain in flux, and it is far too soon to tell whether the pandemic will generate substantial changes in both nation's social policy architectures. Nevertheless, the evidence is already quite clear that pre-existing political institutions and policy legacies as well as variation in the level of cross-partisan consensus about the pandemic have created a visible and meaningful divide in the two countries' responses to this virtually unprecedented crisis.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The authors thank Samuel Jetté for his research assistance as well as Peter Whiteford and the reviewers for their comments and suggestions.

References

- Administration for Children and Families. (2020). *COVID-19 resources for human services leaders*. Retrieved from https://www.acf.hhs.gov/oro/priorities/COVID-19-resources-for-human-services-leaders
- Bank of Canada. (2020, January). *Monetary policy report*. Retrieved from https://www.bankofcanada.ca/wp-content/uploads/2020/01/mpr-2020-01-22.pdf
- Badger, E. (2020, September 3). Why an eviction ban alone won't prevent a housing crisis. *New York Times*. Retrieved from https://www.nytimes.com/2020/09/03/upshot/eviction-moratarium-rent-crisis.html?action=click&module=RelatedLinks&pgtype=Article
- Banting, K., & Myles, J. (2016). Framing the new inequality: The politics of income redistribution in Canada. In *Income inequality: The Canadian story* (pp. 509–540) Institute for Research on Public Policy. Montreal: Institute for Research on Public Policy.
- BEA. (2020, July 30). Gross domestic product, 2nd Quarter 2020 (Advance Estimate) and annual update.

 Retrieved from https://www.bea.gov/news/2020/gross-domestic-product-2nd-quarter-2020-advance-estimate-and-annual-update
- Beauchamp, Z. (2020, May 4). Canada succeeded on coronavirus while the US failed. Why? *Vox*. Retrieved from https://www.vox.com/2020/5/4/21242750/coronavirus-COVID-19-united-states-canada-trumptrudeau
- Beck, M. (2020, May 7). Wisconsin lost out on \$25M in federal funding because GOP lawmakers waited to pass coronavirus relief bill. *Milwaukee Journal Sentinel* Retrieved from https://www.jsonline.com/story/news/politics/2020/05/07/delay-passing-coronavirus-relief-bill-lost-wisconsin-25-m-feds/3089202001/
- Béland, D., Lecours, A., Paquet, M., & Tombe, T. (2020). A critical juncture in fiscal federalism? Canada's response to COVID-19. *Canadian Journal of Political*Science, **53**, 1–5. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0008423920000323
- Béland, D., & Marier, P. (2020). COVID-19 and the reform of long-term care policy for older people in Canada. *Journal of Aging & Social Policy*, **32**(4–5), 358–364. https://doi.org/10.1080/08959420.2020.1764319
- Béland, D., & Waddan, A. (2017). Why are there no universal social programs in the United States? An historical Institutionalist comparison with Canada. *World Affairs*, **180**(1), 64–92. https://doi.org/10.1177/0043820017715570
- Blais, F. (2020, August 18). Revenu minimum garanti: Il ne faut pas renoncer à l'universalité trop rapidement. *Le Devoir*. Retrieved from https://www.ledevoir.com/opinion/idees/584313/revenu-minimum-garanti-il-ne-faut-pas-renoncer-a-l-universalite-trop-rapidement

- Blewett, T. (2020, May 5). COVID-19: Ottawa records 35 new deaths; Ontario now leads country in testing, says Premier Ford. *Ottawa Citizen*. Retrieved from https://ottawacitizen.com/news/local-news/COVID-19-new-cases-in-ontario-decline-yet-again-while-select-businesses-reopen/
- Broadwater, L., Cochrane, E., Mervosh, S., & Rappeport, A. (2020, August 10). Governor's say Trump's order on pandemic relief could wreck stage budgets. *New York Times*. Retrieved from https://www.nytimes.com/2020/08/10/us/politics/virus-stimulus-congress-trump.html
- Bureau of Labor Statistics. (2020a). *The employment situation—June 2020*. Retrieved from https://www.bls.gov/news.release/pdf/empsit.pdf
- Bureau of Labor Statistics. (2020b, May 12). *Unemployment Rate [UNRATE], Retrieved from FRED*. Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis. Retrieved from https://fred.stlouisfed.org/series/UNRATE
- Burnside, A. (2020a, April 16). During COVID-19, states should continue waiving TANF work requirements and time limits. *Center for Law and Social Policy*. Retrieved from https://www.clasp.org/blog/during-COVID-19-states-should-continue-waiving-tanf-work-requirements-and-time-limits
- Burnside, A. (2020b, May 8). The rainy day is here: During COVID-19, states should increase emergency assistance. *Center for Law and Social Policy*. Retrieved from https://www.clasp.org/blog/rainy-day-here-during-COVID-19-states-should-increase-emergency-assistance
- Center on Budget and Policy Priorities. (2020). *Most states are using new flexibility in SNAP to respond to COVID-* 19 challenges. Retrieved from https://www.cbpp.org/sites/default/files/atoms/files/3-31-20fa.pdf
- Choi, K., Zajacova, A., Haan, M., & Denice, P. (2020, May 20) Data linking race and health predicts new COVID-19 hotspots. *The Conversation*. Retrieved from https://theconversation.com/data-linking-race-and-health-predicts-new-COVID-19-hotspots-138579
- Courchene, T. J., & Allan, J. R. (2009, September 1). A short history of EI. *Policy Options*. Retrieved from https://policyoptions.irpp.org/magazines/employment-insurance/a-short-history-of-ei-and-a-look-at-the-road-ahead/
- Cullen, C., & Everson, K. (2020, May 1). Canadians who don't qualify for CERB are getting it anyway—And could face consequences. *CBC News*. Retrieved from https://www.cbc.ca/news/politics/cerb-covid-pandemic-coronavirus-1.5552436
- Curry, B. and D. Leblanc (2020, July 9). Fiscal update: Morneau projects \$343.2-billion deficit; federal debt to climb above \$1-trillion. *The Globe and Mail*. Retrieved from https://www.theglobeandmail.com/politics/article-fiscal-update-morneau-projects-3432-billion-deficit-federal-debt/
- Department of Labor (DOL). (2019, May). *Unemployment compensation: Federal-State partnership*, Washington, DC: US Department of Labor Retrieved from https://oui.doleta.gov/unemploy/pdf/partnership.pdf
- Department of Labor (DOL). (2020, January). Significant provisions of state unemployment insurance Laws effective January 2020, Washington, DC: Employment and Training Administration, Office of Unemployment Insurance Retrieved from https://oui.doleta.gov/unemploy/content/sigpros/2020-2029/January2020.pdf
- Deloitte. (2020a). COVID-19: Tax and other incentive measures Understanding the government response.

 Retrieved from https://www2.deloitte.com/ca/en/pages/tax/articles/covid-19-tax-other-incentive-measures.html
- Deloitte. (2020b). *COVID-19 stimulus: A taxpayer's guide*. Retrieved from https://www2.deloitte.com/us/en/pages/tax/articles/COVID-19-tax-policy-updates.html
- Desilver, D. (2019, July 24. 5 facts about the national debt. *Pew Research Center*. Retrieved from https://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2019/07/24/facts-about-the-national-debt/
- Desilver, D. (2020, March 12). As coronavirus spreads which US workers have paid sick leave—And which don't? *Pew Research Center*. Retrieved from https://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2020/03/12/as-coronavirus-spreads-which-u-s-workers-have-paid-sick-leave-and-which-dont/

- Emsellem, M. & Evermore M. (2020, March 24). Understanding the unemployment provisions of the families first coronavirus response act. *National Employment Law Project*. Retrieved from https://www.nelp.org/publication/understanding-the-unemployment-provisions-of-the-families-first-coronavirus-response-act/
- Esping-Andersen, G. (1990). The three worlds of welfare capitalism, Cambridge: Polity Press.
- Falk, G. (2020, April 1) *COVID-19: The potential role of TANF in addressing the economic effects*. Congressional Research Service. Retrieved from https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/IN/IN11241
- Federal Open Market Committee. (2020, June 10). *Economic projections June 9–10 Meeting*. Retrieved from https://www.federalreserve.gov/monetarypolicy/files/fomcprojtabl20200610.pdf
- Fineout, G. (2020, September 15). "Florida: We can't afford Trump's jobless aid anymore."

 Politico. https://www.politico.com/states/florida/story/2020/09/15/florida-we-cant-afford-trumps-jobless-aid-anymore-1317053 (accessed on October 2, 2020).
- Forget, E. L., & Segal H. (2020, April 19). CERB is an unintended experiment in basic income. *Globe and Mail*. Retrieved from https://www.theglobeandmail.com/opinion/article-cerb-is-an-unintended-experiment-in-basic-income/
- Garfield, R., Claxton, G., Damico, A., & Levitt, L. (2020, May 13). Eligibility for ACA health coverage following job loss. *Kaiser Family Foundation* (May 13). Retrieved from https://www.kff.org/coronavirus-COVID-19/issue-brief/eligibility-for-aca-health-coverage-following-job-loss/?utm_campaign=KFF-2020-Health-Reform&utm_source=hs_email&utm_medium=email&utm_content=2&_hsenc=p2ANqtz-9tOXMMbsyXN8XAnoxfSqHNAKSU9xNdXDuAx4HQzNcqcAqWGOsslrkkw5WK6pI2Ct3pF3bI76RVrXWeRockDAF7m0N0DQ&_hsmi=2.
- Gigante, C.G., Mufson H.M., & Martin, A.L. (2020, April 5). CARES act expands unemployment insurance benefits. *The National Law Review*. Retrieved from https://www.natlawreview.com/article/cares-act-expands-unemployment-insurance-benefits
- Goger, A., Loh T.H., & George, C. (2020, April 6). Unemployment insurance is failing workers during COVID-19. Here's how to strengthen it. *Brookings Institution*. Retrieved from https://www.brookings.edu/research/unemployment-insurance-is-failing-workers-during-COVID-19-heres-how-to-strengthen-it/
- Government of Canada. (2020a). *Canada emergency response benefit statistics*. Retrieved from https://www.canada.ca/en/services/benefits/ei/claims-report.html
- Government of Canada. (2020b). Claims to date—Canada emergency wage subsidy (CEWS). Retrieved from https://www.canada.ca/en/revenue-agency/services/subsidy/emergency-wage-subsidy/cews-statistics.html
- Grinstein-Weiss, M., Gupta, B., Chun, Y., Lee, H. & Despard, M. (2020, June 1). Housing hardships reach unprecedented heights during the COVID-19 pandemic. *Brookings Institution*. Retrieved from https://www.brookings.edu/blog/up-front/2020/06/01/housing-hardships-reach-unprecedented-heights-during-the-COVID-19-pandemic/
- Harris, K. (2020a, June 19). Trudeau touts federal wage subsidy, but businesses say program falls short. *CBC News*. Retrieved from https://www.cbc.ca/news/politics/wage-subsidy-program-trudeau-1.5618848
- Harris, K. (2020b, April 15). Part-time, contract and seasonal workers now qualify for COVID-19 emergency. *CBC News*. Retrieved from https://www.cbc.ca/news/politics/cerb-emergency-benefits-trudeau-1.5532767
- Jackson, H. (2020, July 28). What is the WE charity scandal and who are the Kielburger brothers? *Global News*. Retrieved from https://globalnews.ca/news/7227035/kielburger-brothers-explainer/
- Jacques, O. (2020, August 13). Mieux que le revenu minimum garanti. *Le Devoir*. Retrieved from https://www.ledevoir.com/opinion/idees/584040/mieux-que-le-revenu-minimum-garanti
- John Hopkins Coronavirus Resource Center. (2020). *COVID-19 dashboard*. Retrieved from https://coronavirus.jhu.edu/map.html

- Klein, A. (2020, June 5). Losing sight of workers in protecting paychecks. *Brookings Institution*. Retrieved from https://www.brookings.edu/opinions/losing-sight-of-workers-in-protecting-paychecks/
- Leachman, M. (2020, April 29). New CBO projections suggest even bigger state shortfalls. *Center on Budget and Policy Priorities*. Retrieved from https://www.cbpp.org/blog/new-cbo-projections-suggest-even-bigger-state-shortfalls
- Lim, J. (2020, April 30). Is this the end of Canada's employment insurance system as we know it? *ipolitics.ca*. Retrieved from https://ipolitics.ca/2020/04/30/is-this-the-end-of-canadas-employment-insurance-system-as-we-know-it/
- Long, H. (2020, March 17) Paid sick leave: Who gets it during the coronavirus outbreak. *Washington Post*.

 Retrieved from https://www.washingtonpost.com/business/2020/03/16/paid-sick-leave-coronavirus-house-bill/
- Matthews, D. (2020, March 26) The \$1,200 coronavirus checks, explained. *Vox*. Retrieved from https://www.vox.com/future-perfect/2020/3/23/21190955/stimulus-checks-from-government-approved
- Merkley, E., Bridgman, A., Loewen, P. J., Owen, T., Ruths, D., & Zhilin, O. (2020). A rare moment of cross-partisan consensus: Elite and public response to the COVID-19 pandemic in Canada. *Canadian Journal of Political Science*, **53**, 1–8. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0008423920000311
- Myles, J. (1998). How to design a "Liberal" welfare state: A comparison of Canada and the United States. *Social Policy and Administration*, **32**(4), 341–364.
- National League of Cities. (2020). *Revenue loss one-pager*. Retrieved from https://www.nlc.org/sites/default/files/users/user52651/Cities%20Are%20Essential%20Revenue% 20Loss_One%20Pager.pdf
- National Low Income Housing Coalition (NLIHC). (2020). *State and local rental assistance*. Retrieved from https://nlihc.org/rental-assistance
- New York Times (2020a, July 27). The mistakes New York made. *The Daily [Podcast]*. Retrieved from https://www.nytimes.com/2020/07/27/podcasts/the-daily/new-york-hospitals-covid.html?action=click&module=audio-series-bar&pgtype=Article®ion=header&showTranscript=1
- New York Times. (2020b). *Canada coronavirus map and case count*. Retrieved from https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2020/world/canada/canada-coronavirus-cases.html
- Nielson, E. (2020, April 20). Getting unemployment has been a nightmare for millions of people across the country. *Vox*. Retrieved from https://www.vox.com/2020/4/20/21220931/unemployment-insurance-coronavirus-websites-crashing
- Noppert, G. A. (2020, April 9). COVID-19 is hitting black and poor communities the hardest, underscoring fault lines in access and care for those on margins. *The Conversation*. Retrieved from https://theconversation.com/COVID-19-is-hitting-black-and-poor-communities-the-hardest-underscoring-fault-lines-in-access-and-care-for-those-on-margins-135615
- Nunn, R., Parsons, J., & Shambaugh, J. (2020, May 13). "Incomes have crashed. How much has unemployment insurance helped?" Brookings Institution Up Front Blog. https://www.brookings.edu/blog/up-front/2020/05/13/incomes-have-crashed-how-much-has-unemployment-insurance-helped/ (accessed on October 2, 2020)
- O'Brian, Connor (2020, July 26) Democrats 'shoveling cash at the problem' with coronavirus aid, Cruz says. *Politico*. Retrieved from https://www.politico.com/news/2020/07/26/shoveling-cash-problem-coronavirus-cruz-381673
- OECD (Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development). (2020a). Evaluating the initial impact of COVID-19 containment measures on economic activity. Retrieved from http://www.oecd.org/coronavirus/policy-responses/evaluating-the-initial-impact-of-COVID-19-containment-measures-on-economic-activity-b1f6b68b/

- OECD (Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development). (2020b). *Social spending (indicator)*. Retrieved from https://data.oecd.org/socialexp/social-spending.htm
- OECD (Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development). (2020c). *Unemployment rate (indicator)*. Retrieved from https://data.oecd.org/unemp/unemployment-rate.htm
- Paine, N, (2020, May 15). The industries hit hardest by the unemployment crisis. *FiveThirtyEight*. Retrieved from https://fivethirtyeight.com/features/the-industries-hit-hardest-by-the-unemployment-crisis/
- Panetta, A. (2020, May 6). 3 reasons the COVID-19 death rate is higher in U.S. than Canada. *CBC News*. Retrieved from https://www.cbc.ca/news/world/COVID-19-us-canada-death-rates-1.5553168
- Patel, R and Ling, P. (2020, August 15). CRA shuts down online services after thousands of accounts breached in cyberattacks. *CBC News*. Retrieved from https://www.cbc.ca/news/politics/canada-revenue-agency-cracyberattack-1.5688163
- PMO (2020, May 3). Families to receive increased support through the Canada child benefit. *News Releases*. Retrieved from https://pm.gc.ca/en/news/news-releases/2020/05/03/families-receive-increased-support-through-canada-child-benefit
- Regional Housing Legal Services (RHLS). (2020). *Eviction moratorium maps*. Retrieved from https://www.rhls.org/evictionmoratoriums/
- Robson, J. (2020). Radical incrementalism and trust in the citizen: Income security in Canada in the time of Covid-19. *Canadian Public Policy*, **46**, S1–S18. https://doi.org/10.3138/cpp.2020-080
- Rocco, P., Béland, D., & Waddan, A. (2020). Stuck in neutral? American federalism and the politics of counter-cyclical responses to COVID-19. *Policy and Society*, **39**(3), 458–477. https://doi.org/10.1080/14494035.2020.1783793
- Roman, K. (2020, May 1). El claimants are going weeks without income as federal call system slows to a crawl. *CBC News*. Retrieved from https://www.cbc.ca/news/politics/employment-insurance-ei-cerb-covid-coronavirus-pandemic-1.5549617
- Rudowitz, R. & Hinton, E. (2020, May 15). Early look at medicaid spending and enrollment trends amid COVID-19. *Kaiser Family Foundation*. Retrieved from https://www.kff.org/coronavirus-COVID-19/issue-brief/early-look-at-medicaid-spending-and-enrollment-trends-amid-COVID-19/
- Serwer, A. (2020, May 8). The coronavirus was an emergency until trump found out who was dying. *The Atlantic*. Retrieved from https://www.theatlantic.com/ideas/archive/2020/05/americas-racial-contract-showing/611389/
- Siegel, Rachel and Andrew Van Dam (2020, July 30) U.S. economy contracted at fastest quarterly rate on record from April to June as coronavirus walloped workers, businesses. *Washington Post*.
- Statistics Canada. (2020a). *Gross domestic product (GDP) at basic prices, by industry, monthly (x 1,000,000)*. Retrieved from https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/t1/tbl1/en/tv.action?pid=3610043401
- Statistics Canada. (2020b). Labour force survey. *June 2020*. Retrieved from https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/daily-quotidien/200710/dq200710a-eng.htm
- Statistics Canada. (2020c). *Unemployment rate, participation rate and employment rate by educational attainment, annual.* Retrieved
 - from https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/t1/tbl1/en/tv.action?pid=1410002001
- Swagel, P. (2020, April 27). CBO's current economic projections and a preliminary look at federal deficits and debt for 2020 and 2021. Congressional Budget Office. Retrieved from https://www.cbo.gov/publication/56344
- Taylor-Vaisey, N. (2020, May 4). Pulling off a bureaucratic miracle: How the CERB got done. *Maclean's*. Retrieved from https://www.macleans.ca/politics/ottawa/pulling-off-a-bureaucratic-miracle-how-the-cerb-got-done/

- Tregurtha, K. (2020). Local and state government assistance programs for small businesses impacted by COVID-19. Ondeck.com. Retrieved from https://www.ondeck.com/resources/government-assistance-programs-for-small-businesses-during-the-COVID-19-outbreak
- Tweddle, A., & Stapleton, J. (2020). Canada emergency response benefit (CERB) interactions with provincial and territorial social assistance and subsidized housing programs and youth aging out of care. *Maytree Foundation Policy Backgrounder*. Retrieved from https://maytree.com/wp-content/uploads/Policy-Backgrounder-CERB-interactions-8June2020.pdf
- Vennavally-Rao, J., & Bogart, N. (2020, April 26). 'The situation is dire': Provinces scramble to provide respite for homeless amid COVID-19. *CTV News*. Retrieved from https://www.ctvnews.ca/health/coronavirus/the-situation-is-dire-provinces-scramble-to-provide-respite-for-homeless-amid-COVID-19-1.4912844
- Woodbury, S. A. (2014). Unemployment insurance. In D. Béland, K. J. Morgan, & C. Howard (Eds.), *The Oxford handbook of U.S. social policy*, New York: Oxford University Press.
- Wright, A. (2020, September 1). A bold conservative platform would include universal basic income. *Policy Options*. Retrieved from https://policyoptions.irpp.org/magazines/september-2020/a-bold-conservative-platform-would-include-universal-basic-income/